A message for you from Urzula
Glienecke
(she/her),
Associate Chaplain and SPN
volunteer
Dear Members,
Today we have an exciting and emotive message for you from
Urzula Glienecke (she/her), Associate Chaplain and SPN
volunteer:

I’m delighted to share some great news from the General
Assembly of the Church of Scotland. Today it voted in favour
of ‘same sex’ marriage. Many voices were saying: ‘At last!’
It has been too long and with much struggle heartbreak on the
way, but it has happened now. It means that those ministers
of the CoS whose hearts have been longing to conduct LGTBQ+
weddings now may do so – including me! And I would be more
than delighted to!
This means a lot to me as I grew up under a system that was
highly oppressive against LGTBQ people. My country Latvia was
occupied by the Soviet Union, where being gay was not talked
about and treated as a medical disorder. A lot of people
couldn’t be who they were, couldn’t live the life they
deserved. When the resistance movement I was part of (the
Underground Church, the Barricades, the Baltic Chain) was
successful in the end and the Baltic States became free and
independent, many things changed for the better, but not
enough. There is still a lot of discrimination and injustice,
despite the fact that the countries have become part of the
EU. Because of that I am involved in fighting for gender

justice, equality, inclusion and diversity – together with
the Latvian Open Church Network and the Women Theologians’
Association.
One of the best things that have happened recently as a
result of this work is this:

Patvērums Baptist Church (The Refuge) is a small congregation
in Latvia that is passionate about LGBTQ+ inclusion and
empowering women for the glory of God. The church was founded
in August 2021 and offers an alternative view for Latvian
Christianity.

Our church was born out of a pressing need in the community.
My wife and I were hearing more and more about our friends
being isolated from their churches because of their sexuality
and views. Our friends were being denied the opportunity to
serve in the church in any capacity because of their same-sex
relationship, and they knew that if they continued to attend
church, they would keep getting angry emails from their
brothers and sisters, and people would not even hide the fact
that they were praying for their family to end in divorce.

My wife Kaiva was a member of a Baptist church, and while she
still attended the church’s youth events, there were many
occasions when the organisers for their youth services could
not find a preacher, a man who would preach. So my wife
decided to come forward and preach, only to be told
afterwards by a brother that “he couldn’t hear a word because
she is a woman”.

Personally, I, a seminary graduate and worship leader, was

told that I would no longer be invited to preach because I
had dared to say publicly that I would vote for a party that
supports LGBTQ+ rights in the upcoming general election. That
was the moment I realised that I would be even more
ostracised in the church if I had not been “lucky” – as a
bisexual man I had fallen in love and married a woman. I
experienced just a little of what my LGBTQ+ brothers and
sisters in the church faced on a daily basis.

And so we got together and slowly started dreaming of an
inclusive and affirming Baptist church here in Latvia. We
contacted people in the much more experienced St Saviour’s
Anglican Church in Riga for advice and felt that this is the
direction God wants to take us. I also met with the Bishop of
the Union of Baptist Churches in Latvia and he made it clear
that there will be no relationship between our church and the
Union.

At the moment we meet weekly for our services and most of us
are still healing from the traumas we experienced in previous
churches. We are working to create an environment where samesex couples can be part of the church and serve without
hindrance, and where their families are celebrated. And
everyone has the opportunity to preach and lead – regardless
of their gender.

We see that an inclusive, affirming and egalitarian Baptist
church is a great need in Latvia. Currently, the Union of
Baptist Churches in Latvia is campaigning for an amendment to
the Latvian Constitution that defines a family as “one man,
one woman and children”. The former bishop and the pastor of
the largest Baptist church in Latvia have just been published
in a political advertisement newspaper promoting a party that

is also campaigning for this change in the constitution.

We plan to make our church more open to newcomers and to
publish articles on our website about the Bible verses that
are so often used against people from the LGBTQ+ community
and women in leadership positions. We are only a small group
of people, but I believe that God has called us to show His
love for all people in a loud, meaningful and healing way.

(Jānis Uplejs)

There are many Christian churches which are inclusive and
welcoming here in Edinburgh: Augustine United & Your
Tribe: https://www.lgbthealth.org.uk/lgbt-community-groups-sc
otland/trans-community-groups, St Andrew’s St George’s West,
Broughton St Mary’s, Greyfriars Kirk and of course the
Chaplaincy here at the University of Edinburgh, for all
religions and none. Everybody is welcome, everybody is loved.
You are wonderful just the way you are!

Urzula (she/her)
Associate Chaplain

